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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, May 18, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 

Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:00 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. 


Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Vice Chair John Bethoney is recusing himself from this Public Hearing. He explained that the agency at which Mr. Bethoney works has had a professional relationship with Giorgio Petruzziello in the past.  Mr. Bethoney was not in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting, consideration of the proposals or vote. 


PUBLIC HEARING
	Applicant:	
	EZQ Food, Inc.

	Project Address:
	125 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-17-2189 

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, owner of the building
· Geoffrey Janowski, owner of restaurant



Mr. Steeves moved to continue this Public Hearing to May 25, 2017, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0. 
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Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Vice Chair John Bethoney is recusing himself from this Public Hearing. He explained that the agency at which Mr. Bethoney works has had a professional relationship with Giorgio Petruzziello in the past.  Mr. Bethoney was not in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting, consideration of the proposals or vote. 

	Applicant:	
	Supreme Development, Inc.

	Project Address:
	360 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-08-16-2117 

	Zoning District:
	Central Business

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, Principal, Supreme Development, Inc., 21 Eastbrook Road, Dedham, MA
· Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA
· Kenneth Cram, P.E., Bayside Engineering, 600 Unicorn Park Drive, Woburn, MA 01801

	Town Consultant
	Steven C. Findlen, McMahon Associates



Mr. Steeves moved to re-open the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously 4-0.[footnoteRef:1] Mr. Steeves moved to waive the reading of the public notice, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously, 4-01. Abutters within 300 feet of the property in question were notified of the Public Hearing. The Public Hearing was advertised in The Dedham Times for two consecutive weeks.  [1:  As noted, Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.] 


The Applicant is seeking a Special Permit for a major nonresidential mixed use development. It was suggested at the last meeting that the Applicant look at revising the project. The request was to have the original four-story mixed use building, which had 27 apartments on three floors, reduced to a three-story mixed use building with 18 apartments. It was suggested that the commercial first floor space be enlarged, eliminating the second entrance from Washington Street in the parking garage. The Applicant made calculations and believes it would be economically viable for him; he has submitted plans reflecting that. He commended Mr. McCarthy, Mr. Findlen, and everyone else who has been looking at this. A lot of work has gone into the changes and having it reviewed in time for this meeting.

The revised project is still an MNRP needing a Special Permit, and a mixed-use development also needing a Special Permit. They will still need a Special Permit to measure the height from Washington Street. The new building is approximately 34,138 square feet, reduced from a 47,705 gross square foot building. It includes 14,312 net square feet of residential and 7,400 gross square feet (7,100 net square feet) of commercial. There would be a reduction in apartment from 27 to 18 (14 one-bedroom and 4 two-bedroom); there had originally been 33 apartments. The original project was going have a two-level parking lot with 33 spaces; one was a lower level garage that was accessed by a right of way. This will remain. A second parking garage under the building on Washington Street has been eliminated to help accommodate the commercial space. The current project will have 19 parking spaces, which meets the Zoning Bylaw for the residential component. 

The revised project was submitted to the Town and the peer review consultant on May 17, 2017. The peer review originally had 25 issues; the May 17, 2017, report had four issues. These were received today, and the Applicant has responded in writing to them. In addition, an additional comment letter was received from the Town’s Department of Infrastructure Engineering. Most comments were very similar to the previous comments. They responded that the revised plan had incorporated the requested changes, and also submitted a post-construction operations and maintenance plan. 

At Mr. McCarthy’s and the peer reviewer’s request, a separate memo was prepared regarding parking; some had to do with conditions that were in the decision for 350 Washington Street. Since starting 350 and 360 Washington Street, they were asked to look at the lower Dedham Square parking lot (Dedham Crossing), which has been used for the soccer field. The Applicant began his review, and was alerted that the Town was also doing a review; the results were shared with the Applicant. There were several restriping issues. Under one of the restriping plans, spaces were lost, another plan was the same, and there may have been a study that increased it by one parking space. This parking lot was essentially not helpful.  

The Applicant also looked at the area underneath the bridge off Harris Street. He was willing to undertake making that into a public parking lot, and had some initial designs drawn up. They discussed this with Mr. McCarthy and the State Representative, who wanted a much different construction standard. That has come to a standstill when it was discovered that it was cost-prohibitive to move forward with that, primarily because the underneath work was done with federal money. If the Applicant wanted to change it to parking, he would have to reimburse the federal government for all the money that they spent on it. It was a costly project because they initially hoped that there was a sub-base to the brick so there could be a curb cut and some striping. He was told that the sub-base could not be used; it would have to be removed and another sub-base put in. Stormwater management would also have to be undertaken. Once they learned what the reimbursement would be, it killed the idea.

Mr. McCarthy, John Sisson, Economic Development Director, Dedham Square Circle, other town departments, and other stakeholders, including the Applicant, have been working on a more global solution to Dedham Square parking. The Post Office took up 30 parking spaces in the municipal lot. County officials made a commitment at one of the meetings to allow 75-100 parking spaces to be used behind the Norfolk Registry of Deeds; this parking lot is extremely underutilized. In this arrangement, the Post Office employees can use 30 spaces. The primary stakeholders have also come up with a program to improve overall management, part of which would include having Dedham Square employees vacate the municipal parking lot and the street and using the Registry of Deeds parking lot. The parking lot would also be available for customers.  A memo was sent outlining this; attached to this was Mr. Sisson’s memo outlining the parking management plan. The Applicant believes he has addressed this, and has mentioned a sticker program. As a result of this project and the closing of the second curb cut on Washington Street, a net of two street parking spaces was gained. They hope that they have adequately addressed parking. 

Two of Mr. Findlen’s comments had to do with parking space #13; they have shown how this space works. AutoTURNs for the space were done. The space is intended for people coming in for repairs to the site or long-term employees; no one else is expected to use it. [Mr. Aldous said that, for the record, there is an incorrect parking space number in the second sentence of the second page of Bayside Engineering’s report.]  They requested confirmation from the Fire Chief for the emergency access plan. Originally, the Fire Chief wanted the fire hydrant, which is in the middle of these properties, removed. There are hydrants at Harris and Washington Streets and at Washington and High Streets. After further consideration, the Chief decided that it would remain; this results in losing one on-street parking space. The Chief is satisfied with the emergency access and sent an e-mail to the Board.

Sight distance calculations were provided for drivers exiting the site. Cars would be blocked with any on-street parking. Extra caution will be needed in Dedham Square because of the premium put on every parking space. The Applicant has no right to eliminate parking spaces except for putting a curb cut in front of a property. Mr. Zahka is sure there will be sight distance issues. Mr. Podolski questioned the impact of trucks on the view. The Applicant does not know who the tenants will be, so he does not know what type of trucks will be involved. Many parking spaces in the garage will be vacated early in the morning as residents leave. Vans and very small trucks would enter the garage, use a parking space, and unload via elevators to the commercial spaces. There is a right of way between the two buildings, and there is a 15’ area at the edge of 350 Washington Street and the right of way. Dumpsters and recycling bins were to be located there, but they have been consolidated with 350-360 Washington Street and the property owners behind 350 Washington Street. There is a written easement agreement on the adjoining property, and the Applicant will be responsible for maintaining this. Trash collection will be shared. The space would then be open for small trucks to unload. If there is a requirement for larger trucks, they would have to unload on Washington Street. The timing of that would need to be controlled. Once tenants are identified and method of delivery is determined, the Applicant would report to the Planning Board and accept it as a condition of approval so that, if need be, a certain time for deliveries could be determined. 

Mr. McCarthy spoke with Mr. Podolski today about parking behind the Registry of Deeds. A letter from the County Commissioners is needed reflecting their vote on the concept. Discussion with Commissioner Frances O’Brien indicated that there was no issue with allowing 75-100 spaces but a vote is needed. They do charge to park there, but a sticker would allow them to park. Businesses and employees would not be charged. Mr. Podolski suggested that the Board attend the next Commissioners’ meeting to present this and hopefully result in a formal vote. Mr. McCarthy will try to get the vote for the Board by the meeting on May 25, 2017. Mr. Podolski felt that the Board should do a formal presentation to the Commissioners to make a proposal for the benefit of the entire Square. Mr. McCarthy said this discussion has been going on for a while, but there are a lot of pieces for a parking management program, i.e., changing the kiosks to pay-and-swipe instead of the present system, increasing the parking to two hours, and increasing enforcement, particularly in loading zones. There was discussion about Harris Street parking under the bridge. It appears that this is dead at this point. Mr. McCarthy had a meeting with the Town Manager and the Representative’s office in this regard. There will be feedback from businesses and the community on all of this. Mr. Podolski said this needs to make the rounds with everyone, particularly with businesses in the Square. It needs to be presented to them and they need to understand it. The Dedham Square Steering Committee (DSSC) is meeting next week, and it will be discussed at that time. There should also be a meeting with all the business people and the DSSC to get their ideas and feedback.

Mr. McKay said the change in the building is for the better; no one was really happy with the first design. There will now be retail on the first floor with two floors of apartments above. The first floor is 18” higher, and the sign band is more dramatic. The storefront is four feet from the property line, as are two anchoring towers.  There will be three tenants. The center area is back four feet further, giving tremendous variation. There will be an 18” granite base to the building and then deep red full brick; a sample of the brick was shown. The brick is slightly plainer, and very smooth and consistent with very few variations. There would be soldier coursing along the top and a metal cornice. A lot of the design has been kept from the previous rendering. There is floor to ceiling glass with the bottom blacked out by Spandrel glass, giving a more vertical look. The entire height of the building has dropped from 39’6” to 32’6”. The units will have 8’6” ceilings instead of 8 feet. The net drop is 7 feet measured from Washington Street. There would be two types of cement board siding, one color down low and different color above, carrying all the way around. The garage opening is on the first floor. The rear elevation shows windows in the commercial space in the back. The upper floors are similar to the front with painted AZEK and simple AZEK cornice as before. The ramp elevation shows the tower as before. There were subtle changes to the lower level garage, i.e., the mechanical room is smaller allowing for addition of one parking space. The footprint is exactly the same. Nothing has changed in the apartments. 

Mr. Findlen, Senior Project Manager at McMahon Associates, is the peer review consultant retained by the Planning Board to do a minor site plan review; the Applicant pays for this. He does not work for the Applicant or the Town. Please note that he was difficult to hear because the air conditioner was on. At the last meeting, there were 25 issues, of which 10 were resolved. Now that the decision has been made to change the building, they have agreed to focus on the original remaining 15 issues. No changes were proposed that would have a major impact on what was already being provided. However, some things were going to be affected, and they agreed to a supplemental review. As a result of that, they are now down to four issues. He has not yet had the chance to do a complete review because he just received the information today. He planned to respond to the Applicant tomorrow.

The four remaining issues include parking space #13. He is still not certain about the AutoTURN report, and needs clarification that there will not be an issue. The Fire Chief did supply a memo, but he understood that it was really addressed to unintelligible due to noise from the air conditioner. He would like to get a memo from him. Another issue is related to delivery trucks. The plan is to provide parking on Washington Street, and he needs to review that. Mr. Findlen spoke very softly and trailed off, so part of his comments could not be heard. 

Sight distance and safety are major issues, and need to be examined closely. His suggestion is to eliminate a parking spot on the left. He would, however, like to review this closer. He understands that there will be a surplus of parking and it should not be an issue. Mr. Steeves suggested taking a space further down Washington Street at the end of the building. Mr. Findlen said this would not be an issue, but they should check the sight line. Mr. Podolski understood Mr. Findlen’s comments, mentioning Maple Place and attempting to pull out of that street. He can see to the right, but not to the left. He has to keep pulling out small distances, especially if there is a pickup truck or larger vehicle parked in the last space, in order to be able to turn. He said this is a hazard because cars drive 30 or 40 mph trying to get through the lights. Mr. Zahka asked if a “No Truck Parking” would resolve his concerns, but Mr. McCarthy said it should just be eliminated. There were multiple people talking at once. Mr. Zahka noted that early in the morning, he sees a lot of delivery trucks that take up parking spaces on Washington Street. He said that if delivery comes at the wrong time, those spaces are taken. Mr. Steeves mentioned the bus stop at the Cigar Store and three spaces. He said they should get rid of the three spaces and have no parking on that side of the street at all. Mr. Podolski said this is not helpful to the business owners. Mr. Cram asked about moving spaces from one location to another. Mr. Petruzziello said the problem is that you need four-and-a-half feet from inside the curb to curb. If there is a hydrant, you could not use a wheelchair. He said he thought he could move the spaces. He has seven feet to the left of the building. The spaces could be moved down, one removed, and another added. It may not be a full sized parking spot, but it would be eight or nine feet. This will all be reviewed. Mr. Podolski said that if it requires moving the hydrant after all and it clears it up, that would be fine. Mr. McCarthy said this has to be run through the Engineering Department as well because there are unintelligible on-street parking spaces. Whatever is determined, Mr. Petruzziello needs to be sure it complies with Engineering. 

Mr. Podolski thanked Mr. Petruzziello for accepting the suggestion to reduce the size of the building, and for eliminating the garage on the Washington Street level. He thought a three-story building would look better than a four story. The building seems to have some green space in front, and he asked if there was a chance that planters could be put in. Mr. Petruzziello agreed. He thought the soccer field parking would work in the future. He said that Town Meeting passed the addition of 30 spaces at Gonzalez Field. Hopefully these can be used. 

Mr. Podolski just found out about the problem with the under-the-bridge parking, and thinks it is absolutely absurd; he has never heard that the Federal government has to be reimbursed because pavers are being taken out. He demanded that Rep. McMurtry and MassDOT come before the Board to explain this. He said they are impacting the ability of the businesses to conduct business in the Square. Mr. O’Brien suggested that they go to Congressman Lynch about this and Mr. Podolski agreed. Using the parking at the Registry of Deeds would significantly enlarge the parking field during the daytime. Mr. Podolski said the Board should have a full, formal vote of the County Commissioners on this. He said that the Applicant should try to keep the on-street parking in front of the building as much as possible. He liked the look of the building and the flat look to the brick. He appreciated the reduction in height and all the hard work Mr. Petruzziello does.

Mr. Aldous agreed with Mr. Podolski.  He said the other building is terrific looking, and could not be better. He asked about the four different kinds of siding on the back of the building and whether that was correct. Mr. McKay said there are actually two colors of siding and two types of siding. The thinner line on the drawing is a four-inch reveal, and the wider line is an 8-inch reveal. Both are the cement board. The upper is a bit wider, and both are different colors. This was done to add variation to the back and is not that visible from that viewpoint.  Mr. Petruzziello said only the face and a portion of both sides would be seen. On the Wardle’s side, only the top will be seen. It will otherwise be blocked by the Wardle’s building. Mr. O’Brien liked the new building better than the first. Mr. Steeves went through the plans and understood that it is premature with regard to what can happen. He asked how many soldier coursings there would be. Mr. McKay said there would be two. 

Mr. Zahka asked for a determination regarding parking and three Special Permits. He did not believe there would be any waiver requests. He will prepare a rough draft of the decision. He commended Mr. Findlen and Mr. McCarthy on their extensive assistance on the project.  He also thanked Mr. Sisson, Economic Development Director, on preparing a lot of the parking information for the presentation.

Mr. Petruzziello has had a lot of comments on the expectations for the commercial space, i.e., no more restaurants. He said he would prefer not having a restaurant, but if there is still a vacancy, he would consider it.  Mr. Podolski asked him to try to find something other than that if possible. 

Mr. Zahka asked to close the Public Hearing subject to him getting the material discussed this evening. Mr. Findlen was fine with that. Mr. Steeves moved to close the Public Hearing for 360 Washington Street, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.[footnoteRef:2] The meeting was continued to May 25, 2017. 		 [2:  As noted, Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.
] 



Mr. Steeves moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to adjourn was unanimous at 4-0. 

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk

/snw
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